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KY 1932 (Chenoweth Lane) Corridor Study 

US 60 (Shelbyville Road) to US 42 (Brownsboro Road) 
Jefferson County 

 
MEETING MINUTES  
 
Project:    KY 1932 Corridor Study 

Jefferson County 
US 60 (Shelbyville Road) to US 42 (Brownsboro Road) 
Item Number 5-531.00 

Purpose:  Local Officials Meeting #1  

Place:   Broadway Baptist Church - 2:30 PM 

Meeting Date:  November 16, 2015 

Prepared By:  Tom Springer 

Attendees:  Attachment A 
 
Presentations: Attachment B 
 

Introduction. Matt Bullock opened the meeting with introductions. He noted the idea for the 
study originated with the City of St. Matthews, who approached KYTC and KIPDA to request a 
study be undertaken. Matt mentioned that no solutions are being presented; only existing 
conditions. The goal of the meeting is to present and seek feedback on the existing conditions, 
seek the attendees “vision for the corridor,” and to seek recommendations for the project team to 
consider, one of which could be to do nothing.  This project is funded in KIPDA’s 2015-2018 
TIP through the right of way phase. 

Annette Coffey provided an existing conditions overview, noting the purpose of the project is to 
identify opportunities to improve safety, reduce congestion, and improve mode choice (i.e., bike, 
pedestrian, or transit) for the travelers and residents in the area.   She stated that the study area is 
150 feet either side of the centerline of KY 1932 (Chenoweth Lane).   

Stakeholder Comments/Questions. The following are comments/questions mentioned by the 
stakeholders: 

• One local official mentioned there is an opportunity to do some improvements south of 
the railroad, as traffic there is very congested.   

• One asked the width of the right-of-way. They were informed it is approximately 60 feet 
wide.  



Local Officials Meeting #1 
November 16, 2015 
KY 1932 (Chenoweth Lane) Corridor Study 
Item Number 5-531.00 
P a g e  | 2 
 
 

• Asking about the crash data, one local official noted that most of the crashes occurred 
near the southern terminus where the commercial land uses area is located. He noted that 
given the high volume of traffic, the number of crashes was not surprising. Tom Hall 
mentioned there have been three (3) incidents that involved pedestrians, all of which have 
occurred in the same area, and there have been no pedestrian strikes north of this area.   

• Some stakeholders noted the trains stop traffic at least a dozen times per day and have 
sometimes lasted up to 10 minutes.  (The data shows the average time it takes for a train 
to cross is 3.5 minutes, and they occur about 20 times per day.) 

• One local official mentioned that years ago TARC ran a bus along Chenoweth Lane, but 
it was discontinued due to lack of use.   

• Local Officials questioned where the study originated.  The former Mayor of St. 
Matthews stated the City had a streetscape improvement plan but did not want to 
implement it if the KYTC or Metro Louisville would later remove the improvements if 
Chenoweth Lane was widened or reconstructed. That is one of the reasons this planning 
study was identified as a need.   

• One Local Official asked how the right-of-way budget was estimated.  In response, it was 
mentioned that the $1M estimate was only a placeholder that is required by the Louisville 
Kentuckiana Regional Planning and Development Agency’s (KIPDA) planning process. 
It was estimated based on other similar projects. The $1M estimate has no bearing on the 
property values, how much property could be acquired (if any), or the changes in 
property values if any changes are implemented.  This person stated that property costs 
could be as much as $380,000/acre. 

• One in attendance asked how many meetings would be held. She was informed there 
would be one more meeting as part of this Planning Study, but if additional phases are 
advanced, there would be more meetings associated with them.   

• Regarding the initial list of issues in the presentation, one in attendance noted that 
Colonial Gardens development is landlocked except for their access to Chenoweth Lane, 
and it should be identified as an issue in the Planning Study.  

• One local official expressed concern that no one has asked them about their concerns 
with Chenoweth Lane, even though they are an elected councilperson in the area. In 
response, it was stated that this is the first meeting with local officials regarding this 
study, and the purpose of the meeting is to ask for input regarding their concerns. And 
because the commenter is an elected official, they were invited to this initial meeting. It 
was mentioned that following the local officials meeting, from 5:00 to 7:00 PM the 
general public has been invited to attend an open house meeting to express their concerns 
about the corridor study and the corridor.  
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• One local official asked about the funding for the Planning Study. In response, Tom Hall 
noted that $200,000 for this corridor study has been authorized. No other phases have 
been authorized.   

• One local official stated that once widening projects like this get started they can be hard 
to stop. Tom Hall responded by restating that we are here to listen to what the community 
wants, no decisions have been made, and no specific reconstruction project has been 
identified, as of yet. Tom mentioned that it is KYTC’s goal to be responsive to the 
public’s input. 

• One local official requested a street light be installed at Napanee Road. A comment was 
also made that there is an existing street light at Druid Hills.  

• One local official inquired as to why the crosswalk was identified as being non-ADA 
compliant. David Reed responded there were neither receiving ramps nor sidewalk on the 
west side of Chenoweth Lane at Druid Hills Road. The stakeholder replied that they had 
been recently installed.  To reiterate facts, there is not a sidewalk or landing area to 
receive the pedestrian on the west side of Chenoweth at Druid Hills Road.  There are two 
signs that indicate a school crossing ahead in both directions. A comment was made that 
the school doesn’t use the crosswalk it is only used by walkers and walkers with dogs. 

• One local official asked how much land from his home would be taken. Annette noted 
there are no plans, as of yet, to take any land from any residents.  If reconstruction 
options are identified, various design alternatives would be considered that could impact 
landowners differently.  Alternatively, there could be options that would require no land 
from landowners.    

• One local official noted the 14-foot clear zone seemed excessive.  In response it was 
mentioned that there is 60-feet of right-of-way, from the centerline, and that the 14-foot is 
the general guideline, but often difficult to realize in urban areas.  

• One asked if the utilities could be placed underground. Tom Hall responded that it would 
be beneficial if it is identified as a need, however it is very costly to do so. If, however, 
there are a high number of crashes with utilities poles, for example, this could be a 
justified project. 

• It was requested that the trees be identified, and preservation of them identified as a goal 
in the study, as they provided multiple benefits to the area.  This same person asked if 
there is a difference between trees and utility poles in the clear zone.  Usually utility 
companies decide where the utility poles will be located.  It was requested that a general 
count of trees that would have to be removed for widening or bike lanes be included with 
any improvement options. 

• Kenan Stratman, City of St. Matthews stated there may be a need for a deeper drainage 
system that would improve the drainage in the corridor. 
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• One person commented that Hubbards Lane is much worse than Chenoweth Lane.  Matt 
Bullock noted that there is a project that is in the design phase to make improvements to 
Hubbards Lane. This project is a Louisville Metro Project. 

• There was a question as to whether St. Matthews Feed & Seed has requested sidewalk 
improvements.  The answer was “not to our knowledge.” 

• A statement was made that there was an “agreement” not to develop or convert 
residential properties to commercial beyond St. Matthews Feed & Seed.  

• A local official asked how the Brownsboro Road road diet compares to this project.  The 
simple answer was that the Chenoweth Lane project is not considering a road diet. 

• A local official asked who makes the final decision regarding any improvements that are 
recommended in this corridor study.  The answer given was the KYTC project team, 
which will have the benefit of the input from the local officials, and general public. 

Bicycle Facilities. Annette noted that Louisville Metro has identified the majority of the northern 
portion of the corridor as a bicycle facility, and requested the local officials provide comments 
regarding bicycle use and facilities along the corridor. Specifically, input regarding bike lanes, 
shared use paths, and sharrows was requested. In responses, local officials made the following 
comments: 

• A local official asked if it was possible for bicycles and pedestrians to share the 
sidewalk. It was noted that shared use paths should be 10-feet wide.   

• One noted that Brownsboro Road is being considered as part of the Louisville Loop, and 
if so, that should be given consideration as we address bicycle and pedestrian use in the 
Chenoweth Lane corridor.  

• It was mentioned that Louisville is becoming much more bicycle friendly and if this 
project could help advance that goal, it would be beneficial to the City as a whole.  

Traffic Analysis. Following the presentation and open discussion, Mark Butler from Stantec 
presented the results of the initial step in the traffic analysis for the study project. He provided 
information on the existing traffic volumes, delays, vehicle/capacity (v/c) information, Level of 
Service data, etc.   

There were two questions / comments regarding the traffic analysis: 

• Mark was asked to repeat the peak hours used in the analysis. 

• Ms. Leet asked that we find out LOS at US 42 & Chenoweth Lane before improvements 
at the intersection. 
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Other.  There was one request to provide a status of each of the KIPDA Projects to local 
officials. 

Closing Statements. Annette concluded by reminding everyone that it was important to complete 
their survey, especially the request to describe their vision for the corridor.   

Judi Hickerson mentioned that the slides from the Local Officials meeting would be made 
available at the project website.   

All attendees were encouraged to walk around the room to view the existing conditions display 
boards, let us know if they agreed with them, and to fill out the surveys. 

The meeting concluded at 4:30 PM.   
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Jefferson County  

Item Number 5-531.00 
Broadway Baptist Church 

4000 Brownsboro Road 
November 16, 2015  
5:00 PM to 7:00 PM 

 
An informal open house public meeting was held for KY 1932 Chenoweth Lane Corridor Study from 5:00 pm to 
7:00 pm on Monday, November 16, 2015 in Louisville, Kentucky.  The purpose of the meeting was to gather 
information on existing conditions and to help verify what the current issues are and what the needs are; e.g. traffic 
volumes, congestion, crash data, roadway deficiencies, drainage, bike and pedestrian connectivity, and 
environmental issues.  

Welcome 
Attendees were greeted by representatives of KYTC and the consultant team staff.  A handout of the study area with 
the stated Project Purpose, location of the online survey and contact information was provided to meeting attendees. 
A video loop was made available.  In addition, a traffic simulation of existing and 2035 conditions was presented. 

Presentation Boards 
There was no formal presentation made by the project team.   The following project information was presented on 
large exhibit boards for members of the public to review and ask questions about. 

• Crash Data 2012 -2014 

• Environmental Overview 

• Existing Conditions 

• Existing, Rural 2-Lane Road vs Urban 2-Lane Road vs Urban/Rural 3-Lane Typical Section 
Renderings 

• AM Existing Traffic 

• PM Existing Traffic 

• AM 2035 Traffic 

• PM 2035 Traffic 

Comments 
Attendees made several comments to the project team and were captured on large post it notes.  

General 
A summary of the post it notes including the following comments: 

• 7 Do Nothing/Stay the Same 

• 3 No Widening 

• 3 Masonic Homes access concerns 

• Approximately 12 comments were random including drainage concerns, utilities and trees  

• Approximately 8 comments regarding either pedestrians or bicycles 
 

Meeting and Survey Results  
Approximately 183 persons from the public and 20 staff/consultants attended the public meeting. There were 
approximately 412 responses to a survey distributed at the meeting and also made available online. The survey 
showed the following results: 
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• Approximately 40% of the survey respondents (166) lived along the corridor, while another 29% travelled 
the corridor for personal business/errand purposes (119).  

• Nearly half of the respondents (48%) travelled on Chenoweth several times a day (197). 

• Approximately 35% indicated they either walk or run (138) the Corridor while nearly 30% indicate they do 
neither (121). 

• Over half of the respondents (51%) do not believe Chenoweth Lane needs improvement. 

• In ranking areas of concern, 74% ranked no concern for the topic Other while 48% listed no concern for 
multiple driveways and 48% for right turns to and from Chenoweth Lane.  The highest percentage for high 
concern was 32% indicated for sidewalks.  26% expressed a high concern for bicycle facilities.  Of the 99 
additional comments for Survey Question 5, 48 responded with the comment No Widening. 

• In response to Survey Question 6, rank the level of concern you have in making turns or maneuvers, 82% 
responded no concern for the topic Other. The location with the highest response of high concern for 
making turns (17%) was indicated for the railroad crossing. Of the 58 additional comments for Survey 
Question 6, 18 responded with the comment No Widening. 

• In response to Survey Question 7, rank the level of concern you have for environmental concern, the topic 
of residential/neighborhood impacts had the highest response of high concern with 52%. 76% responded no 
concern for the topic Other. The topic with the second highest response of high concern was landscaping 
with approximately 36%.  For the 55 additional comments for Survey Question 7, 32 responded with the 
comment No Widening. 

• For Survey Question 8, identify possible desired Project Considerations or Outcomes, 82% responded no 
concern for Other and 74% responded no concern for Widen to 3 Lanes.  The two topics with the highest 
response of high concern was improvements to existing sidewalks (37%) and continuous sidewalk on both 
sides of Chenoweth Lane from US 60 to US 42 (36%).  For the 88 respondents who made additional 
comments, 23 responded No Widening, 19 responded with Pedestrian Improvements and 16 responded 
with Do Nothing/Stay the Same. 

• Approximately 257 responses were received for Survey Question 9, “What is your “vision” for the 
corridor?” The majority of comments received (125) were in reference to Pedestrian Facility 
Improvements.  77 respondents indicated no widening, 75 respondents indicated bicycle facility 
improvements, and 73 respondents indicated Do Nothing/Stay the Same. 

• For Survey Question 10, “Please include everything additional you would like to consider,” 89 responses 
were provided.  The majority of responses (27) were “no widening” followed by Pedestrian & Bicycle 
Improvements (19) and Do Nothing/Stay the Same (17), respectively. 

• Approximately 211 respondents added their names to the mailing list in response to Survey Question11. 

• The results from a petition with 194 signatures were presented at the public meeting.  264 comments were 
received, all of which indicated no widening. 

• A total of 66 written responses were received from the public meeting. The majority of the written 
responses (35) were Do Nothing/Stay the Same followed by No Widening (22) and Pedestrian Facility 
Improvements (13).  
 

 

The meeting concluded at approximately 7 pm. 

 



 
 
 
 
 

BLANK SURVEY 
 



8. Please  identify possible desired Project Considerations or Outcomes for this project.  0 would indicate 
no desire and 3 highly desired (please circle). 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

9. Additional Comments:  
 
 

10. What is your “VISION” for the Corridor? 
_________________________________________________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________________ 
_________________________________________________________________________________________ 
_________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
11. Please mark any additional information you think KYTC should know about on the front page map.  Also 

please feel free to draw anything that you would like us to consider for improvements. 

12. Please join our mailing list by providing additional general information below.  (PLEASE PRINT) 
Name          _____________     
Home Address       _____________       
Email Address (optional)       _________ ___     
Phone # (optional)       _____________     

PLEASE RETURN THIS SURVEY TO KYTC AT THIS MEETING OR TO ONE OF THE FOLLOWING: 

JUDI HICKERSON OR TOM HALL, PE 
  DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS,  
  DISTRICT FIVE 
  8310 WESTPORT ROAD 
  LOUISVILLE, KENTUCKY 40242 
  Phone: 502-210-5400 
  Judi Hickerson email: Judi.Hickerson@ky.gov   
  Tom Hall email: Tom.Hall@ky.gov 

FOR PROJECT UPDATES, PLEASE VISIT THE FOLLOWING WEBSITE: http://transportation.ky.gov/district-5/Pages/default.aspx  

 

 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 Project Considerations or Outcomes None Low Medium High 

a.  No Build/Do Nothing 0 1 2 3 

b.  Intersection Improvements Including Turn Lanes 0 1 2 3 

c.  Widen to 3 Lanes 0 1 2 3 

d.  Improvements to Existing Sidewalks on Chenoweth Lane 0 1 2 3 

e.  Continuous Sidewalks on Both Sides of Chenoweth Lane 
from US 60 to US 42 0 1 2 3 

f.  Continuous Sidewalks on the East Side Only  0 1 2 3 

g.  Continuous Sidewalks on the West Side Only 0 1 2 3 

h.  Bicycle Facilities 0 1 2 3 

i.  Eliminate Roadside Hazards 0 1 2 3 

j.  Other (Please Explain) 0 1 2 3 

KY 1932 (CHENOWETH LANE) CORRIDOR STUDY 
Jefferson County 

Item Number: 5-531.00 
November 16, 2015 

Project Purpose 
The purpose of the project is to improve safety, 

reduce congestion and improve mode choice for 
non-motorists on KY 1932 (Chenoweth Lane) in 
Jefferson County from US 60 (Shelbyville Road) 

to US 42 (Brownsboro Road). 



1. What is your primary reason for travel in the Project Corridor? (Please circle one) 

a. Live Along the Corridor 
b. Work 
c. Shopping 
d. Personal Business/Errands 
e. Pleasure 
f. Take Child/Children to School 
g. Other 

2. How often do you travel within the Study Area? (Please circle one)  

a. Once Daily 
b. Twice Daily 
c. Several Times per Day 
d. One Time a Week 
e. 3-4 Times a Month 

3. Do you ride a bicycle or walk/run along the Corridor? (Please circle one) 

a. Bike 
b. Walk/Run 
c. Neither 
d. Both 
 

4. Do you believe that KY 1932 (Chenoweth Lane) needs improvement? (Please circle one) 

o Yes 
o No 
 

If Yes, what improvements would you like to see for this road?  Please explain.  Examples include: 
additional lanes, sidewalk improvements, bike facilities, transit accommodations, beautification, access 
management, including turn lanes and entrance improvements, other, etc. 
                 _________________     __ 
          ____________  __ 
 

5. Please rank your level of concern in the study area from 0-3.  0 indicates no concern and 3 high concern 
(please circle). 

 Questions/Topics None Low Medium High 
a.  Safety/Number of Crashes 0 1 2 3 
b.  Congestion (Traffic or Train Delays) 0 1 2 3 
c.  Drainage or Flooding 0 1 2 3 
d.  Sidewalks 0 1 2 3 
e.  Bicycle Facilities 0 1 2 3 
f.  Multiple Driveways 0 1 2 3 
g.  Left turns from Chenoweth Lane 0 1 2 3 
h.  Right Turns to and from Chenoweth Lane 0 1 2 3 
i.  School Traffic  0 1 2 3 
j.  Other  (Please Explain) 0 1 2 3 

Additional Comments:  
 
 

6. Please rank the level of concern you have in making turns or maneuvers at these locations.  0 would 
indicate no concern and 3 high concern (please circle). 

 Level of Concerns for the Following None Low Medium High 
a.  Railroad Crossing 0 1 2 3 
b.  Staebler Avenue 0 1 2 3 
c.  Kennison Avenue 0 1 2 3 
d.  Massie Avenue 0 1 2 3 
e.  Gilman Avenue 0 1 2 3 
f.  Elmwood Avenue 0 1 2 3 
g.  Washington Square 0 1 2 3 
h.  Brookfield Avenue 0 1 2 3 
i.  Leland Road 0 1 2 3 
j.  Ormond Road 0 1 2 3 
k.  Napanee Road 0 1 2 3 
l.  Elfin Avenue 0 1 2 3 
m.  Druid Hills Road 0 1 2 3 
n.  Olympic Avenue 0 1 2 3 
o.  Brownsboro Road (US 42) 0 1 2 3 
p.  Other  (Please Explain) 0 1 2 3 

 

Additional Comments:           ______ _ 
               _ 
               _ 

7. Please rank your level of environmental concern in the study area from 0-3.  0 indicates no concern and 3 
high concern (please circle). 

 Project Considerations or Outcomes None Low Medium High 
a.  Residential / Neighborhood Impacts 0 1 2 3 
b.  Historic Resources 0 1 2 3 
c.  Business Impacts 0 1 2 3 
d.  Hazardous Materials / Underground Storage Tanks 0 1 2 3 
e.  Groundwater Drainage 0 1 2 3 
f.  Noise 0 1 2 3 
g.  Air Quality 0 1 2 3 
h.  Landscaping 0 1 2 3 
i.  Other  (Please Explain) 0 1 2 3 

Additional Comments:           ___________ _ 
               _ 
                _ 
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Petition to Stop the Widening of ChencnNeth lane 

We are neighbors united to stop the widening of Chenoweth Lane in 
St. Matthews, Louisville Kentucky. Save the trees and sidewalks. 

Lessen pollution and traffic. Support healthy living and local 
businesses. Please sign if you are against the 3rd lane on Chenoweth 
between Shelbyville Road and Brownsboro Road. 
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Petition to Stop the Widening of Cheno,Neth Lane 

We are neighbors united to stop the widening of Chenoweth Lane in 
St. Matthews, Louisville Kentucky. Save the trees and sidewalks. 

Lessen pollution and traffic. Support healthy living and local 
businesses. Please sign if you are against the 3rd lane on Chenoweth 
between Shelbyville Road and Brownsboro Road. 
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Petition to Stop the Widening of Chenoweth Lane 
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Petition to Stop the Widening of Chenoweth Lane 
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Steven L. Beshear 
Governor 

TRANSPORTATION CABINET 
Frankfort, Kentucky 40622 Michael W. Hancock, P.E. 

wv:w. transportation. ky.gov/ 

October 27, 2015 

Dear Property Owner: 

Project Name: KYTC Item No. 5-531.00 
Chenoweth Lane (KY 1932) Corridor Study 
From Shelbyville Road (US 60) to Brownsboro Road (US 42) 
Jefferson County 

Secretary 

The Kentucky Transportation Cabinet would like to invite you to participate and share your valuable input at 
a Public Meeting for a Planning Study to look at possible improvements to Chenoweth Lane (KY 1932) from 
Shelbyville Road (US 60) to Brownsboro Road (US 42). 

MEETING INFORMATION 

MONDAY, NOVEMBER 16, 2015 

SPM T07PM 

BROADWAY BAPTIST CHURCH 
4000 BROWNSBORO ROAD 

LOUISVILLE, KY 40207 

The Kentucky Transportation Cabinet (KYTC), with assistance from Qk4, Inc., Stantec Consulting Services, 
Inc., and the Kentuckiana Regional Planning and Development Agency (KIPDA), has assembled a project 
team to identify and evaluate concepts to improve safety and reduce congestion along the subject corridor. 
The current planning study includes a scoping process to focus on identifying short-term improvements that 
can be quickly and effectively implemented as well as long-term solutions that seek to address future 
transportation needs while addressing existing safety and congestion issues. 

This meeting will be the first of two meetings during the study to discuss known issues, receive feedback 
about the project's goals and objectives, and identify concerns that lead to potential corridor improvements. 

If you have concerns or questions about any project activities, project study or schedule, contact Ms. Judi 
Hickerson, the Department of Highways' project manager, or Tom Hall, the Department of Highways' 
Planning Supervisor, at the following: 

Ms. Judi Hickerson Tom Hall, PE 
Department of Highways, District 5 · Department of Highways, District 5 
8310 Westport Road 8310 Westport Road 
Louisville, KY 40242 Louisville, KY 40242 
(502) 210-5400 (502) 210-5400

j"J.;. h,c!er4Sc.t\@_ -:-(om. 1-\.. t I
,I. " Kt21!JJ� 
�1 • "f An Equal Opportunity Employer M/F/0 
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KY 1932 (Chenoweth Lane) Corridor Study 

US 60 (Shelbyville Road) to US 42 (Brownsboro Road) 
Jefferson County 

 
MEETING MINUTES  
 
Project:    KY 1932 Corridor Study 

Jefferson County 
US 60 (Shelbyville Road) to US 42 (Brownsboro Road) 
Item Number 5-531.00 

Purpose:  Local Officials Meeting #2  

Place and Time: Broadway Baptist Church - 3:00 PM 

Meeting Date:  February 29, 2016 

Prepared By:  Andy Gilley 

Attendees:  Attachment A 
 
Presentation:  Attachment B 
 
Handout/Survey Form: Attachment C 
 

Introduction. Matt Bullock kicked off the meeting with project background information and an 
explanation of the purpose of the meeting.  The goal of the meeting is to present results of the 
public survey, project team decisions made since the first public meeting, and three alternatives 
with various improvement options for the corridor.  Feedback will also be sought via a second 
public survey.  Matt explained that the project team has removed from consideration widening 
Chenoweth Lane to three lanes.  The three alternatives being presented are: 

1. No Build/Do Nothing 
2. Alternative 2 - Curb and Gutter from Railroad Crossing to Massie Avenue/Rural from 

Massie Avenue to US 42 
3. Alternative 3 - Curb and Gutter from Railroad Crossing to US 42 

Matt then turned the meeting over to Annette Coffey. Before the presentation, attendees 
introduced themselves.  Annette went over the public survey results and the reasons for the 
project team decisions. She highlighted an updated project purpose with defined goals and gave 
an overview of the alternatives being displayed on the exhibits around the room.  Annette noted 
that the November 16, 2015, survey results would be available on KYTC’s project website on 
March 1, 2016.  
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Local Officials’ Comments/Questions. The following are comments/questions raised by the local 
officials or their representatives during the presentation: 

• Regarding prior survey questions 5 – 8, a local official noted the presentation of survey 
results was misleading because, in addressing “please rate your concerns” for various 
project-related issues, the presentation highlighted only the “medium” and “high” results; 
the “none” and “low” results were not discussed.  Annette explained the presentation was 
intended to highlight concerns that stood out and indicate how they contributed to the 
project team decision-making process.  Annette repeated the slides to also present the 
“none” to “low” concerns for the attendees. 

• A few local officials noted that some of the prior survey questions may have been 
confusing for the public; for instance, they asked whether Question 7, environmental 
concerns, referred to existing conditions or conditions that might exist should the road be 
widened to three lanes. 

• A local official said some of the prior survey questions may have been too vague.  For 
example, Question 5e, bicycle facilities, did not specify what types of facilities, e.g., bike 
lanes, shared-use path, etc. 

• One local official advised that the petition slide should include and give consideration to 
the 300+ electronic signatures (on the ipetition.com page) of those opposed to the three-
lane widening of Chenoweth Lane. 

• The summary of the first local officials' meeting should be corrected to reference 
“Colonial Village” rather than “Colonial Gardens.”  

• A local official asked what questions in the prior survey led the project team to update the 
project’s primary purpose to “improve sight distance.”  Annette responded that the update 
was the result of questions referring to eliminating roadside hazards and making turns or 
maneuvers.  She stated the project purpose statement was not necessarily in priority order 
and could be rearranged.   

• According to one local official, there has been one pedestrian fatality on Chenoweth Lane 
at Kennison Avenue. 

• One local official asked to add a drainage-improvement-only option to clean out ditches 
and pipes.  The official recommended this over drainage improvements alongside new or 
reconstructed sidewalks and/or new curb and gutter.  Annette noted this option is in 
survey Question 10. 

• One local official advised that water pools along the newly constructed sidewalk near 
Chenoweth Lane and Brownsboro Road. 
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• One local official asked for an explanation of the left-turn lane traffic analysis.  Mark 
Butler gave an overview of the left-turn lane analysis at Massie Avenue and how it meets 
“warrants” for a left-turn lane.  He noted that meeting a warrant does not mean the turn 
lane should be built.  That decision is, ultimately, based on engineering judgment. 

• A local official asked how the 79 crashes on Chenoweth Lane over the last three years 
compare to similar roads.  It was explained that the only segment with a Critical Crash 
Rate Factor greater than 1.0 was between the railroad crossing and Kennison Avenue. 

• One local official commented that the road has two distinct segments—Shelbyville Road 
(US 60) to Massie Avenue, and Massie Avenue to Brownsboro Road.  He believes 
Chenoweth Lane should be widened to three lanes between Shelbyville Road and Massie 
Avenue due to the many businesses and left-turn movements. 

• One local official asked if the final report would be available to the public.  The answer 
was “yes,” on KYTC District 5’s website, the address for which was provided on their  
KYTC’s meeting handout and survey provided to all attendees. Technically the final 
report will be on the Division of Planning webpage under “Planning Studies & Reports.”  
A direct link will be provided on the project page on District 5’s website. 

• One local official asked if placing overhead utilities underground had been considered. 
Tom Hall, KYTC, answered that utility relocation hasn’t been analyzed with any of the 
improvement options.  He also explained that federal monies cannot be used for utility 
relocation unless there is a significant history of crashes involving vehicles hitting utility 
poles. 

• A local official asked how much money has been spent on the study.  Although an exact 
figure was not given, it was reiterated the money for the study was obligated in KIPDA’s 
approved Transportation Improvement Program (TIP).  

All attendees were encouraged to walk around the room to view the prior public meeting survey 
results, alternatives, and traffic analysis display boards; to ask questions of the project team 
members; and to fill out their surveys. 

The meeting concluded at 4:30 PM.   
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A second open house public meeting was held for the KY 1932 Chenoweth Lane Corridor Study from 5:00 pm to 
7:00 pm on February 29, 2016 in Louisville, Kentucky.  The purpose of the meeting was to present results from the 
initial public survey, project team decisions made since the first public meeting, and present three alternatives with 
various improvement options for the corridor.   

Welcome 
Attendees were greeted by representatives of KYTC and the consultant team staff.  A video loop and powerpoint 
presentation was made.  In addition, large oversize exhibits of the alternatives were made available together with a  
2035 traffic simulation with and without improvements was presented. 

Three (3) alternatives being presented are: 

1. No Build/Do Nothing 
2. Alternative 2 - Curb and Gutter from Railroad Crossing to Massie Avenue/Rural from Massie 

Avenue to US 42 
3. Alternative 3 - Curb and Gutter from Railroad Crossing to US 42 

Presentation Boards 
There was no formal presentation made by the project team.   The following project information was presented on 
large oversize exhibit boards for members of the public to review and ask questions. 

• Alternative 2 - Curb and Gutter from Railroad Crossing to Massie Avenue/Rural from Massie 
Avenue to US 42 

• Alternative 3 - Curb and Gutter from Railroad Crossing to US 42 

• Left Turn Warrants at Massie Avenue 

• Survey Summary Results  

Comments 
Attendees made several comments to the project team and were captured on large post it notes.  

General 
• How many times do we need to vote “no” 

• It makes no sense to cut down more trees after the tree survey indicates we are not planting enough 

• Widen Massie Avenue 1 foot on either side where ditches are filled in and you would not need turn lane 

• Chenoweth Green Condos – rather take headwalls than be closer to their dogwoods and gate 

• Kennison to Staebler - Why no improvements presented there? 

• Three lane from RR to Feed and Seed 

Meeting and Survey Results  
Approximately 125 persons from the public and 13 staff/consultants attended the public meeting. There were 171 
responses to a survey distributed at the meeting and also made available online. The survey showed the following 
results: 
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• Nearly two-thirds (64.3%) of the survey respondents traveled on Chenoweth Lane because they lived along 
the corridor, while another one-fifth (19.4%) traveled the corridor for business purposes.  

• Seven in ten respondents (70.4%) traveled on Chenoweth more than once daily.  

• Nearly nine in ten agreed with KYTC’s decision to eliminate the option to widen the Chenoweth Lane 
corridor to three lanes (89.4%) and to eliminate the option to add bike lanes (91.1%).  

• Slightly fewer, but still a vast majority (84.1%) of respondents, agreed with the decision to eliminate the 
option to add a shared-use path. 

• Nearly three-fifths (59.5%) of those who responded to question 7 indicated a high interest in making no 
improvements to the corridor, i.e. doing nothing. More than half of those answering that question (52.9%) 
expressed little or no support for reconstructing Chenoweth Lane from the railroad crossing to Massie 
Avenue as an urban style street with curbs and gutters. Extending the curb-and-gutter section to 
Brownsboro Road had even less support (66.2% expressing little or no interest). 

• The strongest support was expressed for making no improvements for pedestrian travel along the corridor, 
while the least support was expressed for constructing a new sidewalk compliant with the Americans with 
Disabilities Act (ADA) on the west side of Chenoweth Lane from Massie Avenue to US 42. Table 1 
summarizes the degree of interest in each of the pedestrian improvement options, and compares those 
responses to those who favor making no pedestrian- focused improvements to the corridor.  

• The majority of respondents (56.2%) opposed the construction of any left-turn lanes along the corridor. 
Interest in left-turn lanes at Massie Avenue was especially low (30.0%). Those expressing interest in 
improvements to existing drainage structures and newly constructed drainage structures along the corridor 
constituted 57.9% of respondents. 

Table 1   Level of Interest in Pedestrian Options 

Option 
No 

Interest 
Low  

Interest 
Medium 
Interest 

High  
Interest 

ROADWAY – QUESTION 7 
  

  

No Build/Do Nothing 30.4% 10.1% 6.1% 53.4% 

Curb and Gutter from the Railroad Crossing to Massie 
Avenue Only 33.0% 20.0% 24.0% 23.0% 

Curb and Gutter from the Railroad Crossing to US 42 46.0% 20.0% 9.0% 25.0% 

SIDEWALKS – QUESTION 8     

No Build/Do Nothing 37.0% 10.0% 17.0% 36.0% 

Reconstruct and Widen Existing Sidewalks on the 
East Side of Chenoweth Lane to Meet ADA 
Compliance 

22.0% 14.0% 19.0% 45.0% 

Construct New ADA Compliant Sidewalk on the West 
Side of Chenoweth Lane from Massie Avenue to US 
42 only 

51.6% 25.0% 12.5% 10.9% 
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The meeting concluded at approximately 7 pm. 

 

Reconstruct and Widen Existing Sidewalks on the 
East Side and Construct New Sidewalk on the West 
Side from Massie Avenue to US 42 to meet ADA 
Compliance 

46.0% 17.0% 10.0% 27.0% 

LEFT TURN LANES – QUESTION 9     

No Left-Turn Lanes 37.0% 7.0% 2.0% 54.0% 

Left-Turn Lane in both Directions at Massie Avenue 51.0% 19.0% 10.0% 20.0% 

Other Left-Turn Lane Locations (Please specify). 75.0% 16.0% 3.0% 6.0% 

DRAINAGE IMPROVEMENTS – QUESTION 10     

No Build/Do Nothing 38.0% 17.0% 7.0% 38.0% 

Drainage Improvements 24.0% 18.0% 19.0% 39.0% 



 
 
 
 
 

BLANK SURVEY 
 



 

 
 

11. Please join our mailing list by providing additional general information below. (PLEASE PRINT) 
 

Name                   

Home Address                

Email Address (optional)             

 Phone # (optional)             

 

 
CONTACT INFORMATION 

 
PLEASE RETURN THIS FORM TO KYTC AT THIS MEETING OR TO 

THE FOLLOWING ADDRESS BY MARCH 14, 2016: 
 

JUDI HICKERSON OR TOM HALL, PE 
KYTC DISTRICT 5 

8310 WESTPORT ROAD 
LOUISVILLE, KENTUCKY 40242 

Phone: (502) 210-5400 
 

Judi.Hickerson@ky.gov 
Tom.Hall@ky.gov 

 
 

FOR PROJECT UPDATES, PLEASE VISIT THE FOLLOWING WEBSITE: 
http://transportation.ky.gov/district-5/Pages/default.aspx 
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1. Where did you learn about the meeting or survey? (Please circle one.) 

a. TV 
b. Newspaper 
c. KYTC Mailer 
d. Social Media (Facebook, Twitter, etc.) 
e. Friend 
f. Other  

 
2. What is your primary reason for travel in the Project Corridor? (Please circle one) 

a. Live Along the Corridor 
b. Work 
c. Shopping 
d. Personal Business/Errands 
e. Pleasure 
f. Take Child/Children to School 
g. Other 

3. How often do you travel within the Study Area? (Please circle one)  
a. Several times per Day 
b. Once per Day 
c. Several Times per Week 
d. Once per Week 
e. Once or Twice per Month 

4. KYTC has eliminated the option to widen the Chenoweth Lane corridor to three lanes. Do you 
agree with this decision from the planning study? Yes or No (Please circle one.) 

 
5. KYTC has eliminated the option to add bike lanes to the Chenoweth Lane corridor from the 

planning study.   Do you agree with this decision? Yes or No (Please circle one.) 
 

6. KYTC has eliminated the option to add a shared-use path to the Chenoweth Lane corridor from 
the planning study.  Do you agree with this decision? Yes or No (Please circle one.) 

 
7. Please indicate your preference for the following typical section improvement options. (Please circle 

one per line.) Low indicates little interest. High indicates great interest. 

 Questions/Topics None Low Medium High 

a.  No Build/Do Nothing 0 1 2 3 

b.  Curb and Gutter from the railroad crossing to Massie 
Avenue only 0 1 2 3 

c.  Curb and Gutter from the railroad crossing to US 42 0 1 2 3 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
8. Please indicate your preference for the following sidewalk improvement options. (Please circle one 

per line.) Low indicates little interest. High indicates great interest. 

 Questions/Topics None Low Medium High 

a.  No Build/Do Nothing 0 1 2 3 

b.  Reconstruct and Widen Existing Sidewalks on the east 
side of Chenoweth Lane to meet ADA Compliance 0 1 2 3 

c.  Construct New ADA Compliant Sidewalk on the west side 
of Chenoweth Lane from Massie Avenue to US 42 only 0 1 2 3 

d.  
Reconstruct and Widen Existing Sidewalks on the east 
side and construct New Sidewalk on the west side from 
Massie Avenue to US 42 to meet ADA Compliance 

0 1 2 3 

 
 

9. Please indicate your preference for the following intersection improvement options. (Please circle one 
per line.) Low indicates little interest. High indicates great interest. 

 Questions/Topics None Low Medium High 

a.  No left-turn lanes 0 1 2 3 

b.  Left-turn lane in both directions at Massie Avenue 0 1 2 3 

c.  Other left-turn lane locations (Please specify.) 0 1 2 3 

d.  Other __________________________________     

 
 

10. Improvements to existing drainage structures and newly constructed drainage structures are 
proposed along the corridor. Please indicate your preference for drainage improvements. (Please 
circle one per line.)  Low indicates little interest. High indicates great interest. 

 Questions/Topics None Low Medium High 

a.  No Build/Do Nothing 0 1 2 3 

b.  Drainage Improvements 0 1 2 3 
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